WYCK RISSINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Parish Council Meeting on Monday 18th September at the Village Hall.

Present: Tim Simon (Chairman), Andrew Fifield, Georgina Hampton, James Ross, Louise Fifield (Clerk), Councillor Dr Nigel Moor, and Brian Finnimore, who was welcomed as a new resident of the village.
There were apologies from Mark Mackenzie-Charrington and Richard Wheeler.
There were no declarations of interest.

Minutes of the AGM on 12 June 2017: 

The minutes were approved and signed.
Maintenance of the Green and Pond
Tree Inspection:
The Nicholsons report has now been received following the inspection, this time including all the trees around the pond.  Good news – no essential work needed but 3 trees have been identified as needing monitoring – a) at the entrance to nos 9-12, b) opposite Jeffrey Brain’s house and 3) the large Willow at the back of the pond. These might need felling at some stage in the future.  GH commented that there is another much smaller willow to the left of the drive to College Farm that really needed to be felled.  It will grow to be a vast tree. TS said that most of the chestnuts have bleeding canker, but are recovering slowly and in a better condition than 10 years ago.  Nicholson’s have advised that the next inspection should be at a different time of year, perhaps winter?

Green update: 
The second cut of the green is due, and will be only a cut with no lift as was done this time last year. Brian Brazington is waiting for a dry spell.  When the haycrop was taken in the summer, two old manhole covers were broken.  As these were to surface water drains, Thames Water wouldn’t replace them, so they were replaced at a cost of £330 +VAT by ‘Drain Doctor’ who made a good job.  Before the haycrop was taken, Meadows removed the docks and thistles - £150 + VAT.
Pond update
The successful annual weed removal has recently taken place, and a second lily pad has been uncovered.  GH agreed that JS Fisheries has consistently done a good job.  She also felt that the sides around the pond need strimming – she would be happy to be present to advise so that nothing is strimmed that shouldn’t!  It was agreed that TS will organise – a job which shouldn’t take more than an hour for two people. 

Gigaclear Update
Nothing to report as the work has been finished.  The pots are in place outside every property and all those who requested immediate completion have now been connected.

Defibrillator Update  
AF reported that the grant of £500 has been received.  The total price will be £1495 and AF has offered to install the defibrillator himself.  JR confirmed that the parish council will pay the invoice in full and the Village Hall will then be asked to let us have their agreed contribution of half the net cost of £497.50.  It was agreed to go ahead and order it.  AF said that there is insurance and a warranty, both for 8 years, included in the price.  Once installed, we will need to organise for someone to regularly monitor the green light.
AF was thanked for his kind offer to make the installation. 

Deed of Easement Update

Progress on the first application, since the last meeting, has required a significant amount of work liaising with the lawyers.  RW has decided that he is not prepared to deal with future applicants or their solicitors.  Anyone now wishing to have a deed of easement will have to deal direct with the PC lawyers Kendall and Davies who would be able to use the format that was agreed for the first application in order to finalise each individual deed which will need amendment to suit the individual circumstances i.e. is the access for just residential use or for agricultural and/or equestrian purposes?  A fee of £400 plus VAT has been paid to Kendall and Davies by the PC for their legal advice on the first deed and it was agreed that in future these fees will be payable by the applicant. TS and the council wish to thank RW for all his hard work, and totally understand his position.
Councillor Dr Nigel Moor’s report
Road Resurfacing.
Councillor Moor apologised that some of the recent work has not included the worst parts of the road outside Laurence House and up the first section of the drain. The reason is that these sections need patch repair rather than just surface dressing, as has now been re-done on sections of the lane at each end of the village.  GCC will arrange these works to the defective areas and this will be done as soon as possible, hopefully before the end of this year. The fencing work (at the bridge) has yet to be programmed but is in his Local highways Budget for 2017/18.

Biggest ever £150m investment in our roads
£150 million will be spent in the next five years. This will see the council undertaking three separate procurements:

· Term Maintenance Contract (5 – 7 years) for the delivery of routine highways maintenance such as pothole repairs, grass cutting, gully cleansing and the delivery of minor improvement works.

· Structural Maintenance Contract (3 years) providing a direct relationship with a tier one contractor for the delivery of our roads resurfacing work including the additional investment.

· Professional Services Contract (3  years)  which will support the councils staff in specialised detail design work such as on Bridges, geotechnical ( landslips),  drainage schemes as well as providing design and project management for our major schemes. 

This will mean that some services will be delivered in- house with public rights of way staff , area highway representatives and customer contact centre staff transferring back to council employment. Mobilisation for this change has started and the programme anticipates a commencement by October 2018.The current Term Maintenance Contract with Amey is  for five years and is due to end on the 31st March 2019 which means for part of this time the contracts will run in parallel. Councillor Moor believes that the new arrangement will give the county a much more focussed highways service which will be more responsive to local needs.

Proposed HGV restriction in Burford, Oxfordshire
The National Freight Journey Planner shows a preferred lorry route between Evesham and Oxford via the A424 to Stow, A429 to Northleach and then A40 to Oxford.  The aim behind this is to reduce HGV traffic along the A44 through Moreton in Marsh and Chipping Norton, as well as along the A424 through Burford. There has been considerable pressure for many years from Oxfordshire local members, town councils and residents for environmental weight limits in and around Burford and Chipping Norton to reinforce this advisory route..  

This is likely to provide a benefit for Moreton in Marsh and Bourton on the Hill and the northern section of the A429.  However, the impact on Stow on the Wold is much less certain and there is a significant potential for HGVs to simply divert onto the A424 or the A436 and thus the A429 – this could have a significant impact on Stow on the Wold where congestion is already a growing local issue.

The proposed restriction would prohibit HGVs over 7.5 tonnes from using the A361 Burford High Street (and River Windrush Bridge) that were not designed to cater for modern heavy traffic.
Although Gloucestershire County Council sympathise with the issues that HGV traffic through historic towns and villages can cause, there are significant concerns that the impact of restricting HGV traffic in Burford High Street will simply divert HGVs to other routes and create or exacerbate congestion, air and noise pollution issues in other locations. Therefore, Gloucestershire County Council has formally objected to the proposals to introduce a weight restriction in Burford High Street. However this has raised the profile of this issue and Councillor Moor has asked GCC officers to convene a meeting of councillors and officers in Oxfordshire, Warwickshire, Worcestershire and Wiltshire so that the issue can be examined in a holistic way and lobby government for the changes necessary to reduce the HGV traffic on the county roads.
GFRS Governance
The Police & Crime Commissioner has withdrawn his proposal to examine a change in the governance of the GFRS. This has allowed us to concentrate on closer collaboration within the Blue Light services and as a trial we are to examine the fire stations at Lydney, Northleach and Moreton to see whether these stations can include a police presence.
Planning
The planning portal gives us a chance to support or object to planning applications.  TS suggested that if in future someone wants us to support their application, they should first approach us and a decision will then be taken whether we should support. The PC will otherwise make no comment or object if the proposal is thought unsuitable. This approach, which is used by other Parish Councils in the area, was agreed.
· Orchard House, Wyck Hill: single storey rear extension and first floor extension

· Construction of 80m radius gallop for horses at Dikler Farm (retrospective) – no comment but not controversial

· A361 Burford High Street – Proposed Weight Limit Restriction.  

This was debated thoroughly, following Councillor Moor’s summary.  WRPC were also unanimous in their decision to object to the proposed Weight Limit Restriction.  It was felt that it will have a detrimental effect on the amount of HGV traffic through Stow on the Wold and the Fosse Way as well as a potential for more heavy traffic on the smaller roads in the area of the Barringtons, the Rissingtons and Bourton on the Water requiring access to the Upper Rissington Business Park.  We believe that Little Rissington will also object.

Traffic congestion in Stow is getting worse.  A recent survey recorded a flow of 20,000 vehicles in a day. HGVs coming from the M40 have nothing to tell them that to pass through Stow is a bad idea.  AF asked if the Maugersbury road could be re-opened allowing traffic to join Stow Hill at the bottom, turning left only, having bypassed Stow.  AF will email a note to Councillor Moor with this suggestion.
AF commented on the many retrospective planning applications that were appearing. TS said that CDC have when queried by both WRPC and Lower Slaughter PC said that this approach did not breach planning law. It was noted that retrospectively, permission tends to be granted.  Following a meeting with Mark Mackenzie-Charrington and Richard Keeling and as advised by Tony Kitson, one route would be that in future, CDC should apply for an injunction which if successful would mean that  only development by the applicant with planning permission would be possible so they could no longer use the retrospective approach. This would involve CDC appointing junior counsel   The area where the Wyck road meets the Fosse needs to be planned as a whole  and further piecemeal development should not be allowed.  TS felt it necessary to gauge reaction following the recent meeting with Councillors before writing to the Chief Planning Office to express our concerns.
Finance Report
JR distributed the Financial Report for the first period in the financial year – 1 April-30th June 2017.  There is little to report this time - we received the precept and spent very little! The balance in the Treasurers account is £446.15 and the Instant Account has £10,406.79.  We remain on target to be within the year’s budget of a £620.00 deficit.  Reserves will allow for the defibrillator as capital expenditure.
The following payments which include recoverable VAT were approved for the second quarter:
· Meadows: Removal of Docks and Thistles


£180.00
· Meadow: Strimming around trees after haycrop

£324.00

· Kendall and Davies advice for Deed of Easement

£480.00

· Clerks honorarium





£  60.00

· Nicholsons – Tree Survey




£480.00

· JS Fisheries – pond clearance




£400.00

All had been budgeted for except Kendall and Davies.
Letters or Emails received by the Clerk
· Update on salt bags for the winter.  Robert Montague advised that we had enough salt for this winter.  LF to establish how we might access it in their absence, should it be necessary. (It has since been established that there is always someone there so call his home or mobile if salt is required at short notice following ice/snowfall etc.)
· Emergency Plan: CDC has asked for an information update to include emergency contacts and a temporary place of refuge.  It was decided that TS and LF should be the emergency contacts, and the Village Hall the place of refuge.  We do not feel we need to produce a formal emergency plan – being such a small village we are well aware of who might be at risk.

· Citizens Advice Bureau has asked again if we might make a donation to help cover costs for what is a free and valuable service.  It was agreed that we would repeat the £50 donation we made last year.

· Valeshop 24:7 - An email detailing a vending machine/convenience store dispensing essentials was rejected by the meeting.
AOB
AF reported that the Forest of Dean is proposing the building of one hospital to replace the ones at Lydney and the Dilke.  This is now open for public consultation.
Date of next meeting:  Monday 4th December 2017 at 6pm.
Louise Fifield, Clerk, Wyck Rissington Parish Council
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